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EDITORIAL
We have the highest number of forthcoming events that I can remember - please support 
the Churchyard Clean Up and the Beetle Drive, and make a note of the date of the proposed 
celebrations for the Queen’s 90th birthday!  With very few past events to report on this time 
we are particularly fortunate to have received some wonderful articles on Remenham history 
from our regular contributors Jim Bland and Enid Light. Last but no means least PLEASE 
complete the Neighbourhood Plan questionnaire - this is your chance to make your views felt!

Felicity
newsletter@remenhamparish.org.uk
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THE CHURCH OF ST NICHOLAS

Rector	 	 Canon Martyn Griffiths
St Mary’s, Henley		  The Rectory, Hart Street
St Nicholas, Remenham	 Henley-on-Thames, Oxon
		  Tel:  577340

Churchwardens	 	 M Dowsett 	 Tel:  575711
	 	 Charlotte Every	 Tel:  07973 798071
		                      churchwarden@remenhamparish.org.uk

Treasurer		  N Gray	 Tel:  01491 572024
Secretary		  Mrs R Palethorpe	 Tel:  01344 449385

Sidesmen	 1st Sunday	 A G Duckett	 Mrs R Duckett
	 2nd Sunday	 J A H West	 Mrs S West
	 3rd Sunday	 P Forrester	 C Every
	 4th Sunday	 M J Dowsett	 Mrs E Dowsett 
	 5th Sunday	 G Palethorpe	 Mrs R Palethorpe

NORMAL SERVICES

11.15am	 Matins (BCP)	 	 First Sunday
11.15am	 Holy Communion (BCP)	 Second Sunday
11.15am	 Matins (BCP)	 	 Third Sunday
11.15am	 Holy Communion (BCP)	 Fourth Sunday
11.15am	 Matins (BCP)	 	 Fifth Sunday

The Rector is happy to visit parishioners and members of the congregation.  
Monday is normally the Rector’s day off, except for emergencies.

Parish Office:  Monday & Tuesday 9.30am-12.30pm, Wednesday & Friday 9.30am-4.30pm

Tel: 01491 577340, email:  office.hwr@lineone.net

}

HELP! OCCASIONAL CHURCH CLEANING, CAN YOU HELP?
Occasional help with church cleaning would be very much appreciated. There is no need 
to be a regular church-goer but simply to appreciate our beautiful church, and it really 
isn’t onerous, just once or twice a year.  If you could spare a little time, to work in a team, 
please contact Rosemary Duckett on rkduckett@gmail.com.
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NEWSLETTER DEADLINES FOR 2016

Months		  Deadlines for			   Approx. Dates
			   Contributors			   for Distributors

Jan-Feb 	 	 Friday 1 January 2016	 	 Friday 8 January 2016
Mar-Apr	 	 Friday 26 February	 	 Friday 4 March
May-June		  Friday 22 April			   Friday 29 April
July-Aug	 	 Friday 24 June	 	 	 Friday 1 July
Sept-Oct	 	 Friday 12 August	 	 	 Friday 19 August
Nov-Dec	 	 Friday 28 October	 	 Friday 4 November
Jan-Feb 2017 	 	 Friday 30 December 2017 		 Friday 6 January 2017

REMENHAM PARISH COUNCIL
John Halsall (Chairman), Cherwell, Remenham Lane, Berks, RG9 3DB
	
Richard Fletcher (Vice Chairman), Rivertrees, Wargrave Road, Remenham, RG9 3JD,
	
Alison Barraclough, Hedgerley, Aston Ferry Lane, Remenham, Berks, RG9 3DH. 
	
Peter Grace, 11 Remenham Hill, Henley-on-Thames. RG9 3EE
	
Sue Laing, Home Farm, Remenham Lane, Henley-on-Thames RG9 2LS
	
John Merkel, The Green Cottage, Wargrave Road, Remenham, RG9 3HX
	
Darrel Poulos, 231 Greys Road, Henley-on-Thames, Oxon, RG9 1QN
Parish Clerk: 	 Paul Sermon, Remenham Parish Council, PO Box 4748,
	 Henley on Thames RG9 9DH 
	 	 Tel: 01491 412908, email: remenhampc@btinternet.com or
	 	 clerk@remenhamparish.org.uk

The Parish Council meetings are held on the second Tuesday in the month at 8.00pm in the 
Parish Hall, except on the evening of the Annual Parish Meeting (usually in May) when it is 
beforehand. There is no meeting in August.

BOROUGH COUNCILLOR FOR REMENHAM and WARGRAVE
Cllr John Halsall, cherwell@btinternet.com, 01491 576190. Cherwell, Remenham Lane, 
Henley-on-Thames, Oxon, RG9 3DB

NEWSLETTER EDITOR
Felicity Rutland, Riverway, Remenham Lane, Henley-on-Thames RG9 2LR, 
email: newsletter@remenhamparish.org.uk
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REMENHAM PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Canon Martyn Griffiths	 	 	 Rector
Mike Dowsett	 	 	 	 Churchwarden
Charlotte Every	 	 	 	 Churchwarden
Ruth Palethorpe				    Secretary
Nigel Gray				    Treasurer

Eileen Dowsett, Sue Laing, Kim Murray Cox, Glen Palethorpe, Anthea Prescot, Leslie Prescot, 
Anthony West, Hugh Whitfield 

CHURCH CLEANING
March	 	 Gillian Murdoch	 	 Sue Laing
April		  Ann Shemilt

ALTAR FLOWERS
March	 	 LENT
April	 	 Jayne Gray	 	 Sally-Anne Plunket 

PARISH REGISTER
Holy Baptism
24 January 	 Marnie Katharine Alice West Vile 

Funerals
13 January	 Ted Collier
15 January	 Elizabeth Stafford

REMENHAM PARISH HALL COMMITTEE
	 	 email address: parishhall@remenhamparish.org.uk
Fr. Martyn Griffiths, Chairman	
Ann Burley, Secretary. 		
Nigel Gray, Treasurer		
Peter Grace			 
Alison Barraclough,		
Helen Rosier			 
Liz Cope	 	 	
Pat Sly				  
Jayne Gray	 	 	
Allan Henderson 
Sue Laing	 	 	
Charlotte Every	 	 	
Anthony West			 
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PARISH DIARY (See articles for more information)

March
8th     8.00pm	  Parish Council Meeting in the Parish Hall
14th   2.30pm	  W.I. Meeting and AGM in the Parish Hall 
19th  10.00/12.00 Remenham Churchyard Clean Up
19th  	 pm	 Henley Boat Races with teas at Old Blades 
20th   11.15am	 Palm Sunday Service at St Nicholas Church
25th  12.00 noon	Good Friday Service at St Nicholas Church
27th   11.15am	 Easter Day Service at St Nicholas Church
31st	 	 Deadline for completing Neighbourhood Plan Questionnaire

April
11th    2.30pm	 W.I. Meeting in the Parish Hall; photographic quiz
12th     8.00pm	 Parish Council Meeting in the Parish Hall
16th  11.00am 	 RAG outing to Lord and Lady Heseltine’s arboretum in Northants
23rd   7.30pm	 Beetle Drive, Parish Hall
29th		  Start of Henley Arts Trail

May
1st/2nd	 	 Henley Arts Trail continues

June
11th	 	 The Queen’s 90th Birthday celebrations

ST NICHOLAS REMENHAM
EASTER SERVICES 2016

Wednesday 10 February
Ash Wednesday

10.00am said Holy Communion with imposition of ashes 

Sunday 20 March
Palm Sunday

11.15am Holy Communion with hymns (BCP)

Friday 25 March
Good Friday

12 noon said Matins (BCP)

Sunday 27 March 
Easter Day

11.15am Holy Communion and blessing of the font
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FROM THE RECTORY

The American Presidential Election has already begun with all the State Primary elections and 
all the hoo-haa surrounding the various candidates – and on this side of the pond we can look 
forward to a most protracted referendum campaign until we finally get to decide whether to 
stay in or out of Europe!

In the States, Mr Trump has raised anger by his suggestions that the USA should be both 
pugnacious and much more self-centred (some might add ‘Than it already is??) whilst Pope 
Francis has suggested that true Christians knock-down walls and do not build them in order 
to keep others OUT.

Oh dear!!!

And all of this is happening whilst we are trying to concentrate on Lent, and on the love of 
God as revealed in Jesus Christ, especially in his passion, death and resurrection. 

To be building yet more walls between peoples, to be retreating behind the imagined safety 
of our own walls and keeping others out seems to me to be somewhat contrary to the spirit 
of the season. During Lent and Eastertide we celebrate the fact that Jesus destroyed the walls 
that exist between God and man, that he opened up, not closed down, the way to the Father.
Separation can only lead to death, in the same way that posturing and arrogance can only 
lead to one man being downtrodden and another losing his soul through his lack of love. 
Separation is never of God, unity always is – through Jesus Christ unity between God and 
mankind is made possible and becomes, perhaps, even inevitable. 

Whatever the results of these elections and referenda, the love of God will conquer, as it 
conquered the most gruesome outpouring of hatred and arrogance on Calvary.

With my love and prayers,
Fr Martyn

ARTICLES FOR THE NEWSLETTER
Do please keep sending any interesting/topical items for possible inclusion to the Editor, 
Felicity Rutland, preferably by email to newsletter@remenhamparish.org.uk. The editorial 
team reserves the right to edit, amend, précis or reject articles, and those included in the 
Newsletter do not necessarily represent the views of the Editor.
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REMENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Your Parish Council
All meetings of the Parish Council are open to the public. All residents are welcome to not 
only attend but to participate. Please if you do have a concern come along and raise it. Some 
think that the Parish Council is endowed with substantial powers. Many think it is stuffy 
and boring. None of these is the case. In most instances, we are a statutory consultee, but 
coupled with being the Borough Councillor, our voice is heard and influence felt. Any help in 
forming opinions will and is greatly appreciated. We are trying to represent residents’ views 
not our own.

Bernard Cookson
Bernard was a much loved and longstanding resident of Remenham. His warm friendship, 
humour  and support will be sorely missed.  

Planting on Remenham Hill
Spring is around the corner and the RAG winter work should be very beautiful. The Borough 
Council has issued instructions that the verges may not be cut until summer, please ring me 
immediately if you see anyone trying to do so. (This applies to Aston Crescent as well.) Please 
also help us by discouraging the use of the verges. I know this has been controversial but the 
results should be worth it. Thank you.

Highways Initiative 
Thank you for your help on this. It has not been dropped. I have been invited to sit on a very 
valuable initiative looking at traffic problems both sides of the river. I am still attempting to 
discover a consensus on the rat run and to create a team to generate some resident action for 
the bridge. 
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Neighbourhood Plan Questionnaire
Felicity Rutland has done a super job in putting the questionnaire together. Please help us by 
filling it in. Details are elsewhere in this newsletter. (See below.)

Planning
There have been a number of planning applications during the last two months. In particular, 
there is one from Hobbs for some installations in the river, which our Council felt unable to 
support on grounds of safety on this narrow and very busy stretch of the river.   We have 
also commented on a revised application for the long awaited redevelopment of the Thames 
Bridge House site, which poses some problems both as to design and also on the practicality 
of carrying out the works without huge disruption.

Licensing
The Henley Festival under its dynamic new managing director, Charlotte Geeves, has 
announced its programme. Together with your PC and WBC, it has revised its license to 
incorporate best practise on noise and to have a new activity on the car park next to the tents 
(furthest point from residents). 

Telephone Box and Notice Boards
The proposal to refurbish the box and place it next to the hall to act as a notice board was 
abandoned. The parish council agreed to repair/replace the notice board by the Parish Hall 
and to review the need for the notice board by the Leander Carpark.

Wokingham Borough Council
I suspect that the European Referendum, Borough Council elections and the Wokingham 
Borough Conservative Group elections will tend to diminish any other initiatives.
 

John Halsall
Chairman Remenham Parish Council

Councillor Wokingham Borough Council

NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN QUESTIONNAIRE

The next step in the process of writing our neighbourhood plan is a questionnaire to all 
Remenham residents on all aspects of our village.  A draft of this was circulated at the Parish 
meeting last year and having received a number of very helpful suggestions it is now ready.  

Please could EVERYONE in the village complete this?  You can either do so on line or on 
paper.  The electronic link will be on the website from Monday 7 March. If you would prefer 
a paper version please telephone/email (01491) 575321/newsletter@remenhamparish.org.uk
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REMENHAM CHURCHYARD CLEAN UP
SATURDAY 19 MARCH 10.00am – 12 noon

 
	
 	  	   

Are you free to join a working party to do some basic maintenance to the exterior of 
Remenham Church and the churchyard?  We are planning to clear the gutters and drainage 
channels and generally tidy up round the church and graveyard and would really appreciate 

your help.  

If you would like to help, please come along to the church from 10.00am bringing suitable 
tools, ladders etc.  If you can take part please let Charlotte Every know on 01491 574285 or 

churchwarden@remenhamparish.org.uk

THE OXFORD & CAMBRIDGE HENLEY BOAT RACES
 
The Henley Boat Races take place on  Saturday 19 March, this year - note it is a Saturday 
rather than a Sunday as previously.  Although the main races, between the women’s Blue 
Boats and the reserve boats, are now taking place on the traditional men’s course in London, 
on the following weekend, the races between other Oxford and Cambridge crews are still 
taking place in Henley.
 
To raise funds for St Nicholas we shall as usual be serving refreshments in Old Blades’ garden 
by the towpath. We would much appreciate donations of cakes and to assist with serving. 
Please let me know if you can spare an hour or so to help with this annual event that gives us 
such a great opportunity to raise funds for our lovely church. Many thanks. 
 

Rosemary Duckett, 01491 574350 or email rkduckett@gmail.com

THE QUEEN’S 90th BIRTHDAY CELEBRATIONS
Plans are afoot to celebrate the Queen’s 90th birthday in true Remenham style on Saturday 
11 June.  Please save the date!  Details will be on the website, www.remenhamparish.org.uk, 
as soon as decisions have been made about when, where and what, and then published in 
the May-June edition of this Newsletter.  

Offers of help please to Felicity Rutland on felicity.rutland@dsl.pipex.com.
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BEETLE DRIVE 
PARISH HALL 

SATURDAY 23 APRIL 
7.30pm for 8.00pm 

 
Tickets £15.00  

to include fish & chip supper 
Paying bar 

 

Tickets from Sue Laing 
(hello@remenhamparish.org.uk/01491 573047) 
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REMENHAM WOMEN’S INSTITUTE
January: For the past few years, some of the January meetings have had to be cancelled, due 
to floods or snow.  So this year we played safe by having a ‘members meeting’.
 
Firstly we had to choose a resolution to take to the National Women’s Institute AGM in June.  
There were eight proposed resolutions from WI branches country wide, ranging from ‘Ban 
the microbead’ to ‘Free sanitary protection for homeless women’.  Needless to say presenting 
these provoked lively discussions.

Then our Vice President elect gave a fascinating talk about the school which she and her 
husband had run in Maidenhead.  They had been so enterprising and when they sold on 30 
years later, there were over 200 pupils.

Judy Palmer, the President concluded by telling us how she, as a young bride boarded a ship 
for Kenya where they were to spend an incredible next five years.
 
February: In February the speaker was a lady named Ellie Dickens and her subject ‘Shoe-
choosing and fitting’.  Not a very exciting title you might think, but on the contrary members 
were  enthralled.  She brought along a skeleton of a foot and lots of shoes, emphasising the 
importance of getting the right one to fit one’s foot.  She has a shop in Hungerford and it has 
been suggested that an outing be made there to buy shoes and to enjoy the delights of that 
little town.
 
Next month is the AGM and in April there will be a photographic quiz.  All meetings are held 
in the Parish Hall at 2.30pm on the second Monday in the month and everyone is welcome.

Enid Light (on behalf of Judy Fraser)

THE  HENLEY  ARTS  TRAIL  2016 – HAT16
www.henleyartstrail.com

Bank Holiday Weekend Saturday 30 April/Monday 2 May 2016

This is the 11th year of the Henley Arts Trail which takes place over the first May Bank 
Holiday. Entry to all the venues is free and there are also demonstrations and workshops.

Look out for the signs on 25 venues around Remenham, Henley, Wargrave, Twyford, 
Shiplake, Bix and outer villages.   There are many Open Working Studios covering painting, 
sculpture, pottery, jewellery, glass, photography, china and textiles.   Something for 
everyone.

Some visitors try and visit all the studios over the weekend or just dip in and out.  A great 
way to entertain your family and visitors.

The Henley Arts Trail Map is available online  (www.henleyartstrail.com) and will also be 
available at various locations.   Check opening and closing times as they differ studio to 
studio.  You can also follow it on Facebook, Twitter or Pinterest.

Happy Trailing.
Jenny Law
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DEALING WITH RUBBISH IN REMENHAM
The Neolithic Fly-Tipper

In the 1980's, when the trench for the N Sea gas pipe-line was being dug, a Neolithic rubbish 
pit was discovered about 700 metres SW of the Flower Pot pub in Aston. Fragments of 
pottery were found amongst the deposits; they are now in safe keeping in Reading Museum. 
One fragment shows the thumb print of the Neolithic potter who made it, may have used it 
and threw it away over 5000 years ago.[Ref Holgate and Start 1985, Berkshire Archaeology 
Journal BAJ 72, p 1-7]. 

Several millennia later in 1929, Aston again acquired a rubbish dump in the form of the 
ditch on the east side of Aston Lane. The minutes of the Remenham Parish Council meeting 
[including Colonel Burnell, Captain Noble and Major Hubert Victor Rhodes] at Park Place on 
30th July 1929 reported that following the closure of the rubbish dump at the Remenham 
Club, the Aston Ditch would have to serve as a temporary dump. This was a public health 
issue that the military men were trained to handle. The Aston ditch was high priority on 
seven subsequent meetings until the 4th October 1932. Concern was intensified after receipt 
of a letter from. Lord Hambleden's land agent Mr W J Holt-Beever complaining of the state of 
the ditch. Major Rhodes complained that rubbish from his house at Common Barn had not 
been collected for three weeks. A new contractor had to be found so tenders
were sent out calling for collection and cartage. The tender from Mr A Butler [of Butler's 
field?] for £28 for 6 months was accepted including a charge of 3 shillings per load of soil and 
road sweepings plus a man to be employed to layer and tidy the ditch. 

But worse followed. Rats had started to infest the bank and hedges of the ditch. The clerk of 
the Council was asked find out from the Wokingham Rural District Council how to deal with 
the plague. Poison gas was the answer. Messrs Hickman and Metcalf of Newbury were called 
on to demonstrate the efficiency of a gassing plant. The council directed the clerk to warn a 
careless householder that legal action would be taken if he did not remove a heap of old iron 
and discarded tin cans from the verge outside his premises. The clerk was asked on 26 July 
1932 to purchase rat poison. The battle lines had been drawn. 

Then all went quiet. When the minutes were signed off at the next meeting the rat poison 
instruction was crossed out followed by the insertion of 'cancelled'. The council had shown 
its teeth and pulled back. Other matters took precedence such as the state of the Horse Shoe 
footpath, the Parish well and the cow pats deposited outside St Nicholas' church lych gate 
and the rectory by the thirsty herd of cows on their daily trek the river. Perhaps there was 
something looming that no one could yet put a name to; perhaps this was the great economic 
slump and depression of the 1930' s and the curse of unemployment even in Remenham. 
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However there is a hint of the crisis in the reports of the Rev S C Rees-Thomas [St Nicholas’ 
Church]and the other trustees of The Remenham Non-ecclesiastical Charities that financial 
disbursements had risen from £9:15s [1929] to £30: 2s : 3d [1933] for food and
hospital treatment.

The County and then District Council took over rubbish collection and the Aston Ditch was 
forgotten except by bottle collectors who realised the antique value of 50 years old Brakspear 
stone beer bottles and chemists’ linctus and lotion glass bottles. [It is rumoured that the 
chalk/flint quarry above St Nicholas’ church contains a large cache of discarded champagne 
bottles from many years of Regattas.]

How times have changed! Instead of being chivied and disciplined by the
Parish Council, we parishioners now fear that we will increase global warming and
shorten the life of the planet [including Remenham] if we are guilty of the deadly
sin of sloth by not sorting our rubbish and putting it in the right box and bag.

Jim Bland 
February 2016

A LITTLE BIT OF IRISH HISTORY IN REMENHAM

Following on from the tributes paid to the late Terry Wogan with his lovely soft Southern Irish 
accent, I am reminded of the little bit of Irish history here in our midst.
 
In the last turbulent years of the nineteenth century in Ireland with its bitter political 
divisions, Charles Stewart Parnell was the great National Irish leader.  However, unbeknown 
for a decade, he was having an affair with Katherine O’Shea, wife of a certain Captain William 
O’Shea.  Kitty (as she was called by her enemies) bore Parnell three children, eventually 
becoming Mrs Charles Parnell and I think the Captain came to a sticky end!  When the 
affair became public, the brilliant career of Parnell was finished and he saw his career and 
reputation crumble.  This was the scandal of Irish politics, as every Irish schoolboy knows.
 
Kitty O’Shea had a niece, Heaven Fitzgerald, the daughter of her sister.  Heaven lived in ‘Green 
Isle’, a house close to Marsh Lock - it was her country home.  She herself, I understand, was 
quite a character and there are some parishioners who still remember her.

Just after the war the house burnt down and was rebuilt under the rigid postwar regulations.  
It is soon to be rebuilt yet again, but with a more flexible approach by the planning officers.
 
I ask, is this Irish connection the reason why the house is called ‘Green Isle’?
 

Enid Light
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ANECDOTE TO ‘THE WARRIOR AND THE MATHEMATICIAN’
(published in the November-December 2015 and January-February 2016 issues) 

As mentioned in the last issue, Jim Bland had a response to Robin Sanderson’s letter in the 
Times in August 2015 about the Retreat from Sangshak. It was from Maurice Bell (now aged 
96), as follows:

“I was stumbling round this website (www.paradata.org.uk) when I came across something 
I will never forget – the message from 23 Div. telling us to leave Sangshak and come back to 
Imphal. 

Poignant message telling recipients to fight their way
	 out south then west of Sangshak area.

The battle had raged for five or six days and I knew from the messages we were sending to 23 
Div that our position was becoming increasingly impossible and that there was absolutely no 
possibility of relief by friendly forces. We were on our own.  As the Japs gradually pushed us 
back, the size of the “box” had been so reduced that it was difficult indeed to drop supplies.  
Most of the food, water and ammunition  was landing in Jap held territory and our shortages 
were desperately serious.  Personally, I had accepted that, sooner or later, we would be over 
run.  But the priority was to delay the Japanese advance and thus allow the strengthening of
defenses in Kohima,  Imphal and the railhead depot at Dimapur.  This included moving the 
Indian Army’s 5th Division from the Arakan in the south to the Imphal area in the north.  Every 
day we could delay the Jap advance onto those key objectives counted.

Because the Japs had, effectively, surrounded us our only link with 23 Div was by wireless and 
this was, to say the least, tenuous.  The set itself was not powerful enough for the distance 
involved – about thirty miles “as the crow flies” - and we were using “sky wave”, bouncing our 
transmission signals off an ionized layer (the Heaviside layer) which reflected them back to 
earth, hopefully in the region of Imphal.The altitude of the said Heaviside layer varied through 
the 24 hours and this required us, and 23 Div., to change frequency from time to time.  This 
was a tricky operation.  One lost contact and just hoped fervently that the theory would work 
and contact would be restored on the new frequency.  Because of the low power of the set 
we were also using a directional aerial which had to be tied to a tree in the right position.   
Periodically, the tree or aerial were broken by mortar fire or shells and the aerial had to be 
repaired and re-tied.  At about 5pm on the 26th March we lost contact and it was not until 
about 5.30 that we managed to restore service.  Conditions were barely good enough for 
speech but our two experienced British operator were able to read the morse signals pretty 
well, in spite of the “static” interference so common in mountainous areas.  I stayed on to 
make sure that all was OK and to give a hand on the manually operated “coffee grinder” that 
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generated electricity for the set. This machine was effective and reliable but tiring on the 
arms.  Then it came.  I could barely believe my ears (or the accuracy of my morse reading!) 
but the operator was writing what I thought I was hearing.  Essentially the message said “pull 
out and come home”.  A moment of bliss as there dawned the possibility – however slim - of a 
future life.  

Then came the doubts. Firstly, was this a genuine message or something sent by the enemy?  
Secondly, had the Japs intercepted the message?  We had destroyed our code books early 
in the battle to prevent them falling into Japanese hands and had been communicating “in 
clear” ever since.  

On the first issue, we asked for information on personnel in Brigade Signals.  This was 
personal stuff unlikely to be known by Japanese intelligence and included such details as the 
nick names of various signalers, including that of the CO.  All the questions were answered 
promptly and correctly and we were reassured that the message was genuine.  

On the second issue we could do nothing.  I told the two operators to say nothing to anyone 
and took the message to Brigade HQ, wondering on the way how we would cope with the 
many wounded in the field “ambulance”.  I explained to “Abbo”  (Colonel Abbott, the Brigade 
second in command) the possibility that the message may have been intercepted by the 
enemy.  What an opportunity for a major ambush!  Action was speedy and troops began to 
leave the site as soon as darkness fell.  

The suggestion of fighting our way out was discarded because we had very little to fight with 
and would, anyway, have been vastly outnumbered.  Instead we were told to move quietly 
in small groups, avoiding roads and tracks which would very probably be controlled by the 
Japanese.  Just in case the enemy were monitoring our radio link and would be alerted if it 
suddenly fell silent we kept it busy with “dummy” traffic as long as we possibly could.  Then 
we destroyed the set, picked up our sten guns and joined the last stragglers leaving the site.  
I began badly by tripping and falling from the path we were on to one about 40 feet below 
where I bumped in to another group comprising a British sergeant from the Mountain Battery, 
three or four Gurkhas and a similar number of Indians, all strangers to each other.   But that is 
another story!

Looking at the message now it is evident that the form was written at 23 Div. and presumably 
by two people – one giving the order (in block capitals) and the other adding a few words of 
comfort/encouragement.  We had left several of our operators with 23 Div. to man the link to 
the Brigade and it is interesting to note that the message was transmitted by our Cpl. Monk 
who, some weeks later, was awarded the DCM for outstanding bravery in another operation.  

Most of all, I see the message as the instrument that gave me and so many of my comrades 
the chance of further life!  We were all young and had much to live for.

Thanks a million.  
Maurice Bell 

(second in command, Brigade Signal Section, 50 Para Brigade, Indian Army)” 



17

HENLEY POLICE STATION
4 Greys Road, Henley-on-Thames RG9 1LR

Opening Times
	 	 Monday-Friday inclusive	 09.00-17.00
	 	 Closed for lunch:	 	 13.00-13.40

Closed Saturday and Sunday

Twyford Neighbourhood PoliceTeam
18 Station Road, Twyford RG10 9NT

Call 101 for non-emergency matters
Email: Jacqueline.Daniels@thamesvalley.pnn.police.uk

Thames Valley Alerts 
Thames Valley Alerts is the system for receiving crime and policing updates
for your area. To sign up to receive alerts visit www.thamesvalleyalert.co.uk

REMENHAM PARISH HALL

Normal hire charge:  £16.00 per hour (min. two hour booking).

Commercial hiring charges are by negotiation.

The charges include the use of tables and all kitchen equipment except the crockery and 
cutlery which attract an additional fee depending on requirements.  Local residents may hire 

the tables, chairs, etc for use at their own homes.

For further information and bookings
please contact Mrs Pat Sly, 01491 577925, patsly@tinyworld.co.uk or 

parishhall@remenhamparish.org.uk
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ADVERTISING IN THE 
REMENHAM NEWSLETTER

(6 issues over 12 months)

		  Mono	 	 Colour

Half Page:	 £80.00	 	 £100.00

Quarter Page:	 £40.00	 	   £50.00

One Eighth Page:	£20.00	 	   £25.00

Contact:  Jo Morgan 
Tel: 01491 575186

Email: jo@realorganic.co.uk 
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Gracious Services 

for that personal touch 
 
 

MOWING 
FENCING 

GARDEN MAINTENANCE 
PLANTING 

LANDSCAPING 
ONE OFFS OR REGULAR VISITS 

HEDGE CUTTING 
LAWN MAINTENANCE 

 
 

For a free quote or an enquiry, please call 
 

Peter Grace, Remenham Hill 
 

01491 579101 or 07890 185369 

 C WELLS 
HOUSE CLEARANCE SERVICE 

 
Furniture, China, Bric-a-Brac 

purchased.  Complete houses, sheds, 
garages cleared.  Rubbish removed.  

Houses left tidy. 
Telephone:  01491 577198 

 Oscar Sly  
Landscapes 

  
  Garden Design 

    Paving 
    Fencing 
    Brickwork 

       
Turfing 
Block Paving 
Water Features 

 De      Decking 
 

For free consultation and quotation 
Tel: 07930 376543  or 0118 9403818 
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FLOWER POT  
HOTEL 

Traditional Ales, good food and 
comfortable accommodation in 

peaceful surroundings close to the 
River Thames, two miles from Henley 

Bridge.  Ideal location for a fishing 
weekend or to enjoy the riverside and 

country walks 
≈≈≈≈ 

Brakspear’s Traditional Ales 
Morning Coffee, Bar Lunches 

Refurbished Lounge Bar 
Private Functions 

Refurbished Dining Room 
Garden, Landing Stage, Car Park 

Aston,  
Henley-on-Thames, 

Oxon RG9 3DG 
Tel:  01491 574721 

 

 
 

 
FOR A BEAUTIFUL GARDEN 

 
 
Choose from our wide range of quality garden 
services: design and landscaping, plants and 
maintenance.    We tailor-make our service for you.  

 
For a free, no-obligation visit and written estimate 

from RHS qualified staff,  
call 01844 279430 or  email 

info@brannfordsgardens.co.uk 
Full details at www.brannfordsgardens.co.uk 

 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Chiropodist 
 

Blanche Morrissey MChS 
Member of the Society of Chiropodists and 

Podiatrists 
HPC registered 

Visiting Practice and Surgery 
Telephone: 01628 527677  

Mobile: 07976 439088 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

AJE Chartered Accountants 
 

Accountancy, Tax and Advisory services for 
Private Individuals, Partnerships and Companies 

Small Business Specialist 
 

Alison J Evans BA ACA CTA 
Tel:  07761 788992 

a.evans@ajeaccountants.co.uk 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Quality precision engineering based 
locally in High Wycombe since 1989

Specialists in 3D machining
Tooling for:

•	 	Injection Moulding
•	 	Vacuum Forming
•	 	Blow Moulding 

Design and programing:
•	 	CAD/CAM

Bespoke projects to small batch production 
runs

We work alongside other industry specialists 
allowing us to offer complete engineering solution 

for your project.

www.wycombeengineering.co.uk
sales@wycombeengineering.co.uk

Tel: 01494 473519


